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OF THE REIDSVILLE CITY COUNCIL
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CITY COUNCIL MEMBERS PRESENT:
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Edd Hunt, Police Chief
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Mayor Festerman called the meeting to order. He recognized the Rev. Marilyn Weiler, pastor of First United Methodist Church, 1520 S. Scales Street, Reidsville, who provided the invocation.
The Council then led in the reciting of the Pledge of Allegiance.
ANNOUNCEMENTS.
Passing of former Council member Dr. Fred Coates.

Mayor Festerman noted the passing of Dr. Fred Coates, who served as a former Council member. He read aloud a part of a thank you note from the Coates’ family for the flowers sent to the funeral home by the City: “Our Father loved Reidsville and was devoted to the betterment of the community. His days in Reidsville were made more enjoyable by being able to stop in at ‘The City.’ He loved every minute of getting to know everyone.” The Mayor described Dr. Coates as a great ambassador for our City. He asked those present to keep the family in their thoughts and prayers.
Police Officers recognized.
Mayor Festerman asked Police Chief Edd Hunt to come forward, along with Officers Chris Hall and Jamie Allen. The Mayor said that it gives him a great deal of pleasure to recognize outstanding performances by our employees. He noted that in the past two weeks the City had received several calls about how these officers used their bravery, care and expertise and the skills learned on the job to save the life of one of our citizens. The Mayor read aloud the following proclamation:

CERTIFICATE OF RECOGNITION


WHEREAS, police officers are ready 24/7 to put their lives on the line for others but a recent instance shows that their life-saving skills can be used in other ways; and 


WHEREAS, Reidsville Police Officers Chris Hall, the department’s Youth Gang Investigator, and Jamie Allen, Reidsville’s Downtown Patrol Officer, were eating lunch at El Parral Restaurant on October 19 and were called to assist a choking patron with food lodged in her airway; and 


WHEREAS, Officer Hall successfully performed the Heimlich Maneuver on the patron, thereby dislodging the food, clearing the airway and allowing her to breathe normally, causing the officer to be credited with saving the lady’s life assisted by Officer Allen;


NOW, THEREFORE, I, James K. Festerman, Mayor of the City of Reidsville, do hereby recognize these fine officers and offer them our sincere appreciation for applying the life-saving skills they have learned on the job in saving one of our local residents and proving that our police force is always ready and willing to help out in any way they can, in any situation in which they find themselves, for the good of not just one citizen but for all citizens and visitors to our fair City.
This the 15th day of November, 2011.

/s/_____________________________________

James K. Festerman

Mayor 

Officers Hall and Allen received a standing ovation. Their families who were in the audience were recognized with a round of applause. Police Chief Edd Hunt came forward to make a few remarks. He noted how proud the department was of Hall and Allen. He said police officers go through 25-50 hours of in-service training every year, including learning the Heimlich Maneuver and CPR. When one thinks of saving lives as a police officer, they don’t usually think about having to use such techniques, he noted. He lauded them for stepping forward and saving a life.
Mayor Festerman also recognized the efforts of Fire Department personnel for their response in saving lives as well. Officer Hall praised those he works with by noting that they do these kinds of things every day without being recognized. Mayor Festerman pointed out that Officer Hall didn’t even tell his supervisor of the act, that someone else did.

Lovetown, USA promoted.
Mayor Festerman noted he received a phone call the other week from the British Broadcasting Company that was preparing a new show for the Oprah Winfrey Network and was interested in Reidsville as a location for the show. Since the Chamber of Commerce had agreed to spearhead this, the Mayor called upon Chamber President Diane Sawyer to discuss it further.

Sawyer informed those present that Reidsville has made it to the second level of competition to be named as the possible location for “Lovetown, USA.” The show will take over a small town of approximately 15,000 people for 30 days and try to match people together, she explained. She stressed that this is a legitimate new show. She said the Chamber and City were working together to help get Reidsville selected. Representatives from British Broadcasting will be here on Thursday to tour the City’s landmarks, such as Chinqua Penn, the Penn House, Belmont House, Rockingham Theatre, etc. They will also be interviewing applicants.
Sawyer said we agreed to promote this because of the economic impact the television production would have on the City of Reidsville for those 30 days. She talked of the national exposure if Reidsville were selected. Other cities being considered in North Carolina include Carrboro and Fuquay-Varina.

A mixer was held at the Vault on Monday and people were encouraged to submit online applications. Other applications are still being accepted, she said. Sawyer urged everyone to come at 3 p.m. Thursday to Mural Park in downtown Reidsville to show our enthusiasm for Reidsville to be “Lovetown, USA.” She stressed that she wanted everyone to show up for this, not just singles.

Sawyer said there had been some concerns that the show might have negative connotations, but she noted that Oprah Winfrey is about producing positive television shows, not negative ones.

Footage was shown from the mixer at The Vault. Sawyer concluded by noting she had applications for those singles interested in applying to appear on the show.

PROCLAMATIONS:
RECOGNITION OF THE 100TH ANNIVERSARY OF FIRST UNITED METHODIST CHURCH ON DECEMBER 4, 2011.
Mayor Festerman then read aloud a proclamation recognizing the 100th anniversary of First United Methodist Church. (A COPY OF THE PROCLAMATION IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) The Mayor noted how proud he is to be a member of this church, which has always done such a good job on outreach efforts. He said he is very fond of his church and the people in it.
Church pastor, Dr. Marilyn Weiler, pointed out that this was her first year at First United Methodist, but she said she has already seen that it is a giving, loving church that believes what Jesus Christ taught us. She said it is a blessing to be part of the church.

Those present were invited to attend the morning worship service on December 4th, at which time the Bishop of the conference will be on hand.

The Mayor called for a brief five-minute break and then the meeting resumed. Before moving on to the Consent Agenda, Mayor Festerman asked Police Chief Edd Hunt to speak on some recent events involving the Police Department.

Project Safe Rockingham.

Chief Hunt gave the Council a brief synopsis on the countywide gang member call-in held last Wednesday. Due to 2-3 years of preliminary work, the event was well prepared and well executed, he noted, as 16 prospective gang members were called in, 14 of which showed up. Hunt discussed the program in depth and credited Guilio Dattero, retired Reidsville Police Lieutenant now coordinating the Project Safe Rockingham program through Redirections, with helping to get it all together. Officer Chris Hall represented the City, he noted. He thanked Hall for his efforts and the City Council for allowing them to participate.

Mayor Festerman said he hoped this Council and future Councils will support this activity. He thanked Officer Hall for his efforts.
Three Substantial Drug Busts cited.

City Manager Michael Pearce noted that it had been a very good month for the Police Department, which had three substantial drug busts that garnered over 13 pounds of marijuana. He told the Police Chief how much their efforts were appreciated. Chief Hunt thanked Pearce for the recognition. He said he learned right before coming over here that at the end of last week, a Community Watch citizen called in about a vehicle parked at a vacant house. Officers recovered 40 bags of marijuana from the vehicle and a juvenile, he said. Mayor Festerman noted that the department also received an almost new SUV because of the drug raids.

Council then moved to the Consent Agenda. No changes were made to the Consent Agenda.
Councilman Turner made the motion, seconded by Councilman Johnson and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to approve the Consent Agenda.

APPROVAL OF CONSENT AGENDA.
CONSENT AGENDA NO. 1 -- APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES FROM THE SEPTEMBER 30, 2011 OPEN SESSION AND THE REGULAR MEETING OF OCTOBER 12, 2011.

With the approval of the Consent Agenda in a 7-0 vote, the Council approved the September 30, 2011 open session minutes and the October 12, 2011 regular meeting minutes.

CONSENT AGENDA NO. 2 -- APPROVAL OF AN AMENDMENT TO THE CITY’S CONTRACT WITH WASTE INDUSTRIES. 

With the approval of the Consent Agenda in a 7-0 vote, the Council approved an amendment to the City’s contract with Waste Industries as outlined in the City Manager’s Memo dated November 2, 2011:
M E M O R A N D U M 
TO:

The Honorable Mayor Festerman and Members of Reidsville City Council

FROM:
Michael J. Pearce, City Manager

SUBJ:
Contract with Waste Industries

DATE:
November 2, 2011

As you may know, the City of Reidsville got out of the commercial dumpster business about 15 years ago.  At that time we contracted with Waste Industries to be the City’s preferred provider of commercial waste removal services for City businesses.  We have had a series of contracts with Waste Industries since that time with the last extension being approved by City Council in 2010.  

The contract stipulates a set price to be charged to their customers within the City limits and is subject to increases based on the consumer price index.  This contract is a non-binding franchise and businesses are free to choose whatever waste removal service they choose.  However, because the contract with Waste Industries has a set price to be charged, it puts them at a competitive disadvantage if another service provider wants to negotiate a lower price.  

Therefore, I recommend that we amend Section 28, COMPENSATION, of our contract with Waste Industries such that instead of reading that, “The CONTRACTOR shall provide and perform all of the work and service specified herein for the amount indicated in this contract,” it will now read, “The CONTRACTOR shall provide and perform all of the work and service specified herein for the amount not to exceed that which is indicated in this contract.” 

I believe that by doing this will keep the intent of this non-binding franchise of providing affordable  commercial dumping service to Reidsville businesses and allow Waste Industries to be competitive within their industry.  This amendment will not affect any other portion of our contract with Waste Industries and the contract will be up again for renewal in 2013.

Please let me know of you have any questions or need further information.

(End of Memo)

CONSENT AGENDA ITEM NO. 3 -- APPROVAL OF A MEDICARE SUBSIDY FOR GROUP HEALTH PLAN MEMBERS. 

With the approval of the Consent Agenda in a 7-0 vote, the Council approved a Medicare subsidy for group health care members based on the following memos dated November 7, 2011 and November 4, 2011:
M E M O R A N D U M 
TO:

The Honorable Mayor Festerman and Members of Reidsville City Council

FROM:
Michael J. Pearce, City Manager

SUBJ:
Medicare Subsidy Request for Group Health Care Members

DATE:
November 7, 2011

I have attached a memo to me from Terri Stamey, Director of Human Resources, regarding a request for the City to subsidize the cost for our persons in our Group Health Care Plan to be enrolled in Medicare Part B.  Last year we conducted an audit and found that there were dependents that were eligible for Medicare that were still on our health care plan and did not have Medicare Part B coverage.  Even though it is the employees’ and retirees’ responsibility to notify us if and when they become eligible for Medicare, we are still taking precautionary measures to check on their status.  

What we also found was that for eligible dependents, the cost of enrolling in Medicare Part B is at least $115.40 per month or $1,384.80 per year.  For retirees with Medicare eligible dependents, that can be a substantial amount that was not factored into their retirement plans.  I do not anticipate that this will be very costly for the City as right now there are only two people that would fall into this category, so the cost to our health care plan to do this would be $2,769.60.  

We should also keep in mind that by having these dependents on Medicare Part B will make our plan the secondary provider, which could mean significant savings to our health care plan.  Therefore, I am recommending that the City provide this additional benefit.  

/MJP

Attachment (1)

MEMORANDUM

To:
Michael J. Pearce, City Manager

From:
Chris Phillips, Assistant City Manager – Administration


Terri Stamey, Director of Human Resources

Date:
November 4, 2011

Re:
Consideration of Medicare Subsidy for Group Health Plan Members

You may recall that we have had discussions in recent weeks about a request from a retiree that the City begin offering a Medicare subsidy of sorts.  The specific request is that the City absorbs the cost of Medicare premiums for coverage of active employees and for dependents of active and retired employees.  The reasons for this request are outlined below.

In the City’s health insurance plan, as in most health plans, there is a provision that requires that “all members who are eligible for Medicare will be required to elect Medicare Parts A & B to maintain coverage under the City of Reidsville Group Health Plan”.  However, retired employees are only eligible for coverage if they have “not met Medicare’s eligibility provisions for age or disability.”

So, basically this means that retirees are not eligible to remain on the City’s health plan once they are Medicare eligible, whether or not they elect Medicare.  Active employees who are Medicare eligible must elect Parts A and B in order to remain on the City’s plan.  Dependents who are Medicare eligible also must elect Parts A and B in order to remain on the City’s plan.

A recent audit of our member’s eligibility for other insurance plans revealed that several retirees/dependents/employees have become Medicare eligible and did not elect Medicare A and B.  When the audit process was approved in 2010, a “clean-up date” of May 1, 2011 was selected.  This means that any actions necessary to bring the members into compliance with the plan document would be effective as of May 1, 2011.

As a result of this audit, a retiree’s spouse was asked to elect Medicare Part B.  (She already had Part A which is free to Medicare recipients.)  Because this retiree had not factored the cost of this coverage into his retirement planning, he asked that the City consider picking up this cost for members who are affected by this requirement.  The Part B monthly premium amount for most people is $115.40 for 2011.  Higher income people must pay higher premiums for Part B.  The higher premiums are based on their modified adjusted gross income.

The audit process is complete.  At this time, only two people will be covered by this proposal.  At $115.40 per month, that equals $2,769.60 per year.  It is important to note that this number is potentially changing constantly as dependents and even retirees seek Social Security disability benefits, and along with these benefits, Medicare.  In most cases, City staff is not aware that our members have become eligible for Medicare unless it is due to age.  In order to help our members to comply with the eligibility requirements of our plan, we are planning to reach out to the members at least twice a year to check their continuing eligibility.

At this point, we need direction from the City Council on how to proceed.  If they are interested in underwriting the cost of Medicare Part B for members who are eligible for the coverage, we will prepare the necessary documents for your signature.  We recommend that this cost be covered by revenues generated from premiums.

If you have questions or need more information, please let us know. (End of Memos)
- End of Consent Agenda -

PUBLIC HEARINGS:
CONSIDERATION OF A REQUEST FOR A SPECIAL USE PERMIT TO OPERATE AN INTERNET SWEEPSTAKES CAFÉ AT 201 MADISON STREET. (SP 2011-3) 
Prior to the public hearing, notary public  Bronwyn Burnette swore in those wishing to speak to the Special Use Permit application, including Community Development Manager Donna Setliff.
In presenting the staff report, Setliff noted that Moses Riaz has filed a Special Use application for an Internet Sweepstakes Café at 201 Madison Street. She noted that the City’s Zoning Ordinance allows such cafes in General Business and Highway Business districts by Special Use Permit. The property at 201 Madison Street is zoned General Business (GB) and located on the corner of Madison Street and Northwest Market Street.
The principal use of this property is a convenience store and primarily surrounded by Residential-6 zoned properties except for an adjacent General Business zoned property to the south, Setliff explained. According to the City’s Comprehensive Plan, 201 Madison Street is on the upper corner of the City’s Central Growth Management area, which is basically considered part of the “heart” of Reidsville, she added.

Setliff read the following Special Use criteria pertaining to this use:

· Internet Sweepstakes Café must be primary use

· No one under 18 years of age permitted within the premises

· No alcohol permitted within the premises

· No more than 35% of front window space may be tinted in such a manner that the interior of building can not be clearly seen from outside.  This includes signs, shades, etc. 

· There shall not be more than 25 gaming machines, computers or terminals per parcel.


· There shall not be more than one Internet Sweepstakes Café gaming establishment within any one Shopping Center or Multi-Business Use.

· There shall be one parking space for each operator and one parking space 


for each permitted gaming machine, computer or terminal.  In Shopping Center and Multi-Business Uses, proof will be provided that required parking exists for both the Internet Sweepstakes Café and other uses on the same parcel or business center.

Setliff pointed out to Council that there may be several development criteria that the applicant may not meet, the first being that the use is the primary use of this property.  because the property’s primary use is a convenience store. The City’s Zoning Ordinance defines the use as “the purpose for which land or structures thereon is designed, arranged or intended to be occupied or used, or for which it is occupied, maintained, rented or leased,” and “first in time or sequence, being or standing first in a list, quality or importance.”
She noted that the primary use of the property should be the Internet Sweepstakes use. In this case, if it is approved, it would be an accessory use, she said, because the number one use there is the convenience store. 

Setliff said the Council also needs to consider the second criteria, which states that there shall be no alcohol on the premises. It does not say that none should be partaken, but that alcohol is not allowed on the premises. This convenience store sells alcohol, she reminded them.

Setliff also noted that the criteria allows for 25 gaming machines. The applicant did not limit the number of gaming machines so, if there is room, there could be up to 25 machines there, she said. The parking is a different situation there, Setliff added. The site plan shows 11 parking spaces with the possibility of 6-8 more in a grass field out to the side. This would require them to have parking for the number of machines there and parking for the actual convenience store if it were approved, she continued. That is also a concern, she said. 

Council, Setliff stated, must approve four Findings of Fact. The applicant must provide evidence that he is meeting these criteria. She read the two conditions staff has placed on the property:

1)    
Applicant shall comply with provisions of the City of Reidsville Zoning 


Ordinance, specifically the Special Use Permit operating criteria outlined 


in Article V.


2)     
The building must meet all applicable Building, Handicap and Fire 

Codes.

The Planning Board considered this item at its September meeting, but members were not satisfied that the applicant had met the criteria so they tabled the item and asked the applicant to bring back additional information at their October meeting. She said she talked with Mr. Riaz before the October meeting and encouraged him to submit the information to staff for their review and presentation to the Planning Board. Setliff said all they received was Exhibit A in the packets, which was a letter written to the City. The letter was submitted to the Planning Board at its October 19th meeting, but no one was present to address the application. Based on the evidence they had, the Planning Board denied the application and unanimously voted against three Findings of Fact (#1, #2 & #4). On Finding of Fact #3, one member voted for it, but the remainder of the members voted against it. They did not call for a vote on the actual conditions themselves because it did not go through on the findings of fact, she concluded.

Councilman Henderson asked how far this business is from the residential area? Setliff said there is a residence right across the street and a workshop behind it. The remainder of the area to the north and to the west of the property is residential, she said.

Councilwoman Zdanski asked about the zoning. Setliff said the property is zoned General Business, but it is surrounded by residential. However, it was stressed that the primary use according to the Special Use criteria must be the Internet Sweepstakes Café, not the convenience store.
Tom Seher of 2100 St. James Drive, Reidsville, asked whether there were any other establishments in Reidsville that are not stand-alone, that are either in convenience stores or have a similar use or primary use other than internet cafes? Setliff said the City has issued several violations to other convenience stores that have 1-3 machines within the stores, she said. Some have been cleared out, Setliff said. This application comes to Council because the store was in violation, and the City had started enforcement action against it, she stated. None have been permitted, she added.
Mayor Festerman then opened the public hearing at 3:50 p.m. by asking if anyone wished to speak in favor of the application?
Chris Mason of Hest Technologies outside of Dallas, Texas appeared before Council. He said he understands that there are certain provisions on this particular ordinance as far as what a sweepstakes place would be or would not be. He said he understands that if he wants to get an Internet sweepstakes café, he must get a Special Use Permit. He said we’re not talking about a café but about four terminals in a convenience store that the gentleman has owned for 12 years and has had games from back when Butch Trent/Trent Brothers provided them up until today. Mr. Mason said the only reason his games are in there now is because of the injunction that came down from the judge in High Point and the owner wanting to be on the right side of the law. He upgraded his software to comply with the North Carolina law. He said he understands there are other sweepstakes companies in town with more than 25 machines, but they were grandfathered in. He asked if this gentleman couldn’t be grandfathered in for something he has had prior to any of these ordinances being written? That is his question to the Council, he said. The owner is compliant with North Carolina law, and he said he believes Reidsville is the only City in Rockingham County that does not allow this. Madison, Eden, every other city, it is okay to have 2-3 machines in a gas station because that is not considered an internet café, he said. Mr. Mason said he remembers seeing such games in gas stations when he was a child.
Councilman Turner asked if these were not Internet machines as opposed to gaming machines? Mr. Mason agreed, saying they are Internet based and must comply with the judge’s injunction. When those laws came down, there was a lot of discussion about the legalities of what is acceptable and what is not, he said. Hest Technologies is the one listed on top of that permit injunction from Judge Craig in High Point about the legality of our games, Mr. Mason continued. The only reason Mr. Riaz wanted to buy his games was because he didn’t want to be stuck with older type games that he might get in trouble with, Mr. Mason said. Law enforcement has raided places elsewhere in the State where there have been illegal machines, such as Pot of Gold machines, etc, he stated. Mr. Riaz wants to follow the law, Mr. Mason said. There have been games there for years, and these games will be taxed, he said. He said he knew the terminals were taxed in other parts of the County but he was unsure of Reidsville.

Councilman Turner asked Mr. Mason what was the name of his company, to which he replied, Hest Technologies outside of Dallas, Texas.

Tom Seher came forward, noting he was a property owner to the south of 201 Madison Street. He said there have been games there since 1985. He said he is a neighbor and he is not opposed to having the games there. It is not an Internet café, Mr. Shearer noted. There are only 4-5 terminals in there, he added.

The Mayor asked if there was anyone else who wished to speak in support of the SUP? No one came forward. He asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition? Being none, the public hearing was closed at 3:55 p.m.

The Mayor then read the four Findings of Fact which were voted on individually by Council members as follows:

1) that the use will not materially endanger the public health or safety if 
located where proposed and developed according to the plan as 
submitted and approved; 0-7 vote


2)
that the use meets all required conditions and specifications; 0-7 vote

3)
that the use will not substantially injure the value of adjoining or abutting property, or that the use is a public necessity; and, 0-7 vote
4)
that the location and the character of the use if developed according to the plan as submitted and approved will be in harmony with the area in which it is to be located and in general conformity with the
 Comprehensive Plan for Reidsville and its surroundings. 0-7 vote

Mayor Festerman received confirmation from the City Attorney that since this failed unanimously on all four findings of fact, this didn’t need to go to the next step. The application for a Special Use Permit has been denied, the Mayor said.

CONSIDERATION OF A REQUEST TO MODIFY THE SPECIAL USE PERMIT FOR GREER RECYCLING AT 219 WATLINGTON INDUSTRIAL DRIVE. (SP 2011-5) 
Prior to the staff report, Community Development Manager Donna Setliff and applicant Brian Greer were sworn in by notary public Bronwyn Burnette.
In making the staff report, Setliff explained that Brian Greer is requesting a modification to the Special Use Permit for BP Greer Recycling at 219 Watlington Industrial Drive, Reidsville. This modification request would add two 8,000-gallon gas storage tanks on the site, she said. Greer received a SUP from Council in 2010 for the recycling collection operation after submitting a conceptual site plan, Setliff added. That conceptual site plan included a scale house, an office and 20,000-square-foot warehouse and a 25,000-square-foot warehouse, she said. Because the site plan is part of the SUP, anytime anything is added other than what was on the original site plan, the request must come back to the Planning Board for a recommendation and to City Council for a modification, she noted.  The tanks proposed for the property are 250 feet from the closest property line. A containment area will be located around the tanks, she said. If the SUP modification is approved, the applicant will still have to go through site plan process, meaning the applicant will have to meet all the requirements of the Building Code, the NC Fire Code and the NC Department of Environment and Natural Resources, Setliff pointed out.
Setliff said the property is zoned Heavy Industry and surrounded by Heavy and Light Industry zoned properties. There is an area to the northwest zoned Residential-12, she noted, but the property is on the opposite side of the railroad, including the width of the railroad right of way and a creek. It is a distance away, she said, even though the properties share a property line. No complaints have been received from the residential area, Setliff stated, regarding the operation.
As with the original SUP, Council will need to go through the four findings of fact, Setliff noted. It is up to the applicant to address those findings, she added.
Mr. Greer has placed one condition on his application which is as follows:

1. Meet all required specifications by Reidsville Fire Marshal and NCDENR.

Setliff said she offered the following substitute conditions which spell out this a little bit better:

1. The development shall meet all requirements of the North Carolina Building Code and North Carolina Fire Code. 

2. The development shall meet all requirements of the North Carolina Department of Environment and Natural Resources (NCDENR).

       3.   All conditions of the previous Special Use Permit remain enforce.

Setliff said those were the conditions actually presented to the Planning Board. She said she was actually asking City Council to add the following condition, which reads:
       4.   One tank shall be allocated for on-road diesel fuel and one tank allocated for off-road diesel fuel specifically for the use of the recycle collection operation.

Setliff said one of these tanks will be used for on-road fuel while the other will be used for off-road diesel. She said the only difference between the two is what the operation is charged in tax. There is also a little discoloration so that the agencies who monitor them can tell the difference, she added.

Setliff said the Planning Board unanimously agreed to each of the four findings of fact and vote in favor of the three conditions she presented to them. In answer to a question from Mayor Festerman, Setliff said she and Mr. Greer talked about the fourth condition over the phone.
Mayor Pro Tem Balsley asked that Setliff explain again the difference between on-road and off-road diesel fuel. She explained the difference comes in the amount of tax charged. The Mayor noted that farmers buy off-road diesel fuel so they don’t pay as much as tax. Setliff said there is a little discoloration put in the diesel fuel that is noted when it burns, but that is the only difference other than the tax.

Mayor Festerman said a person had expressed concerns to him about this so he went down and looked at it. After talking with Mr. Greer about what he proposed to do, the Mayor said he didn’t have any problems with it. The Mayor said he went back to the person with concerns and directed him to talk to Ms. Setliff. He thanked Setliff for taking the time to explain it to the person who was grateful that she covered all the bases with him and that person no longer had any opposition to it.
Councilman Rucker asked about the discoloration. Setliff said it would allow them to know that they are running the correct fuel and paying the correct tax.

Mayor Festerman opened the public hearing at 4:05 p.m. by asking if there was anyone who wished to speak in favor of the SUP modification?

The applicant, Brian Greer, came forward. He noted this is one of the most straightforward requests he had ever put before Council. He echoed what Setliff said, adding that they would follow all rules and regulations.

Councilwoman Zdanski commented to Greer, “Thanks for being upfront with us on this.”

The Mayor closed the public hearing at 4:06 p.m.

The Mayor then read aloud the four findings of fact, which were voted on by the Council as follows:

(1) that the use will not materially endanger the public health or safety if located where proposed and developed according to the plan as submitted and approved; -- approved 7-0
(2)
that the use meets all required conditions and specifications; -- approved 7-0
(3)
that the use will not substantially injure the value of adjoining or abutting property, or that the use is a public necessity; and, -- approved 7-0
(4) that the location and the character of the use if developed according to the plan as submitted and approved will be in harmony with the area in which it is to be located and in general conformity with the Comprehensive Plan for Reidsville and its surroundings. – approved 7-0
The Mayor then read the four conditions of the Special Use Permit as follows:
1. The development shall meet all requirements of the North Carolina Building Code and North Carolina Fire Code. 

2. The development shall meet all requirements of the North Carolina Department of Environment and Natural Resources (NCDENR).

       3.   All conditions of the previous Special Use Permit remain in place.


4.   One tank shall be allocated for on-road diesel fuel and one tank allocated for off-road diesel fuel specifically for the use of the recycle collection operation.

Councilman Rucker then made the motion, seconded by Councilwoman Zdanski and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to approve the Special Use Permit’s four conditions.
The Special Use Permit as approved follows:

[image: image1.jpg]


                      

                    SPECIAL USE PERMIT

                       REIDSVILLE, N. C.

There is hereby granted to Brian P. Greer, BP Greer Recycling, Inc. a Special Use Permit in accordance with the Reidsville Zoning Ordinance, Article V, Section 3 of the Reidsville Zoning Ordinance.  This property is located at 219 Watlington Industrial Drive, specifically Rockingham County Tax No. 8903-07-77-4858.   Said property is owned by BP Greer Recycling, Inc., and is zoned Heavy Industrial. 


This permit is to allow the addition of two 8,000 gallon gasoline storage tanks as shown on the approved site plan made part of this permit with the following conditions:

3. The development shall meet all requirements of the North Carolina Building Code and North Carolina Fire Code. 

4. The development shall meet all requirements of the North Carolina Department of Environment and Natural Resources (NCDENR).

       3.    All conditions of the previous Special Use Permit remain in place.

       4.     One tank shall be allocated for on-road diesel fuel and one tank allocated for off-road diesel fuel 
  specifically for the use of the recycle collection operation.
This Permit is granted to the person, firm, or corporation designated above, and for the purpose and under the conditions set forth above. The Special Use Permit will continue to remain valid following transfer of ownership of the property provided that circumstances and conditions remain as described at the time that the Permit is granted.  Violations of the conditions set forth will be cause for immediate termination of the Permit.        

 AUTHORIZED this ______ day of _________________, 2011
               

 by the CITY COUNCIL OF REIDSVILLE, N. C.

     /s/  _________________________________________________ 

CITY CLERK

ANGELA G. STADLER

CONSIDERATION OF A REZONING REQUEST FOR 819 ELM STREET FROM RESIDENTIAL-12 TO HIGHWAY BUSINESS. (Z 2011-3) 
In making the staff report, Community Development Manager Donna Setliff noted that the applicant, Starling Gunn Sr., is requesting that 819 Elm Street be rezoned from Residential-12 to Highway Business. The property is surrounded by Residential-12 and Highway Business and directly across the street are undeveloped parcels, she continued. There are residential parcels to the south and commercially developed parcels to the east and north.
Setliff said that this request is the result of one of the unintended consequences of the widening of Freeway Drive (US 29 Business). The property owner owns three contiguous parcels, 1728 and 1732 Freeway Drive and the property being considered today at 819 Elm Street. Due to the widening of Freeway Drive, off-street parking at 1728 and 1732 Freeway Drive will be reduced, she pointed out. Remote parking is allowed within 400 feet of the main entrance of the building, she said. This rezoning would allow the owner to combine the three parcels in the future if he wants. He could remove the buildings and have a nice developable parcel, Setliff explained.

Setliff added that the rezoning will make the single-family dwelling on the property a non-conforming use, which would be allowed to continue as long as it does not become vacant for a period greater than six months. The owner has been made aware of this and desires the property to be Highway Business, she added.

Setliff noted that this is a general use application; therefore, all uses of Highway Business would be allowed after discontinuous use of the dwelling. She said the City’s Comprehensive Plan shows this property in the Suburban Growth Area. The property is close to a retail/commercial activity center, she noted.

Staff supports the rezoning to Highway Business because, in the long range, it will allow for a good developable parcel. It was noted that this is a “win-win.” The Planning Board unanimously voted in favor of the request as well, Setliff said.
The Mayor opened the public hearing at 4:12 p.m. by asking if there was anyone who wished to speak in favor of this rezoning? No one came forward. He asked if there was anyone who wished to speak in opposition? Again, no one came forward. The public hearing was closed at 4:12 p.m.

Councilman Rucker then made the motion, seconded by Councilman Johnson and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to approve the rezoning request.

CONSIDERATION OF A TEXT AMENDMENT TO ADD WORDING TO THE INTERNET SWEEPSTAKES CAFÉ SPECIAL USE CRITERIA WHICH REQUIRES THE OPERATION TO HAVE WINDOWS. (T 2011-4) 
In making the staff report, Community Development Manager Donna Setliff explained that during the September Planning Board meeting, Planning Board members asked staff to draft a text amendment to the Special Use criteria that would require Internet Sweepstakes Cafes to have windows on the front of their businesses. The criterion currently states that 35% of the windows will remain uncovered but that is moot when the building does not have windows, she noted. It was stressed that it is important for police to be able to see into a business.
Staff drafted the amendment, which requires the operation to have 40% of their front building wall in windows, Setliff said. The Planning Board unanimously recommended in October in favor of the proposed text amendment, she added.

Councilwoman Zdanski stated that we currently have some businesses that don’t have 40% of the front of their buildings in windows. Setliff said the US 29 Business is grandfathered in. Anything filed from today on would have to comply with the window requirement, she said. No one currently is applying for one, it was noted.
Mayor Festerman opened the public hearing at 4:15 p.m. by asking if there was anyone who wished to speak in favor of or in opposition to this? No one came forward. The public hearing was closed at 4:15 p.m.

Councilman Turner made the motion, seconded by Councilman Henderson and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to approve the text amendment.

The text amendment as approved follows:

Amendment T 2011-4
AMENDING THE CITY OF REIDSVILLE ZONING ORDINANCE

AN ORDINANCE AMENDING 

ARTICLE V, DISTRICT REGULATIONS;

SECTION 3, SPECIAL USES  

OF THE CITY OF REIDSVILLE ZONING ORDINANCE

BE IT ORDAINED by the City Council of the City of Reidsville, North Carolina, that the Zoning Ordinance of the City of Reidsville be amended as follows:

Part I.
 By inserting the condition that 40% of the building frontage of a Sweepstakes Internet Café shall be in windows.

Part II.  This Ordinance shall become effective upon its adoption by the City Council of the City of Reidsville, North Carolina

ADOPTED this the _______ day of _________________, 2011 by the City Council of the City of Reidsville, North Carolina.



/s/_____________________________________________________



     JAMES K. FESTERMAN, MAYOR, REIDSVILLE, N.C.

/s/___________________________

    Angela G. Stadler, City Clerk
- End of Public Hearings -

CONSIDERATION OF A UTILITY RELOCATION AGREEMENT WITH NCDOT FOR THE PURPOSE OF THE FREEWAY DRIVE RECONSTRUCTION PROJECT. 
In making the staff report, City Manager Pearce said that the NC Department of Transportation is preparing to let bids for the Freeway Drive expansion project. Before that happens, NCDOT needs the City to sign a municipal agreement spelling out how the City will relocate utility lines and pay for it. The City Manager explained that owners of utility lines along the route of a proposed expansion are legally required to pay for moving of the lines, which in this case, is on the sides of the road and across Freeway Drive. The City has the option of moving the lines or letting an NCDOT contractor move them, he noted. He stressed that it is much more cost effective for the City to allow the contractor to move the lines.
Pearce said the estimated cost to the City to move the lines is $2.7 million. He said there is some additional benefit to the City in that some water and sewer lines will be replaced that have needed to be replaced for some time. He cited as an example the sewer line from the Wentworth Pump Station to Vance Street.

The municipal agreement details how the City is going to pay for this, Pearce explained. The City will repay the costs in three installments with the first installment due in December of 2013. The first two payments will be in the $900,000 range with the third installment as the “catch all.” That cost of that payment in December of 2015 won’t be known until the project is completed, he said.
Pearce again stressed that anyone, be it a City or a private company, is legally required to pay the costs of moving these lines. Any property owners with private lines along the roadway will also have to pay, he noted.

The City Manager said he was recommending approval of the municipal agreement.

Mayor Festerman questioned in Pearce’s memo the statement that the City supported the NCDOT expansion. He said the City never supported the final plan of four lanes and an access road. Pearce said he meant that the City supported the general concept of this plan. The Mayor said the City always supported a five-lane plan versus the four-lane with access road.

Councilman Rucker made the motion, seconded by Councilwoman Zdanski and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to approve the municipal agreement with NCDOT. (THE AGREEMENT AS APPROVED IS INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)

CONSIDERATION OF MINIMUM HOUSING CODE VIOLATIONS AT 811 WATSON STREET. 
In making the staff report, Community Development Manager Setliff stated that she is requesting permission to demolish 811 Watson Street. The City inspected the dwelling after receiving a complaint from citizens, she said. The inspection showed numerous violation of the City’s Minimum Housing Code, including inoperable electrical wiring, improperly supported and unsafe floor joist, broken and missing windows and no plumbing, etc. Electrical and water services were shut off in 2007. However, the owner continued to live there at various times although he is not there now, Setliff said.

A title search found the property owner to be Dale Lee Durham of 811 Watson Street with First Mortgage of North Carolina as the lien holder. A Minimum Housing Code Hearing was held July 12, 2011, and the hearing notice was served to Mr. Durham by hand delivery on June 29 and to the lien holder by certified mail on June 24. Mr. Durham attended the hearing but did not present any physical evidence, Setliff continued, and the Order to demolish was hand delivered to Mr. Durham and received by the lien holder.
The Order gave 90 days to demolish the dwelling, which expired on October 14, 2011, Setliff said. The Order required demolition because the estimated cost of repairs at $18,000 exceeded 50% of the value of the building listed at $30,001.00 at the time of the hearing. The current value is listed at $22,856.00, she added. A recent follow-up inspection found the building remains in dilapidated condition. The property taxes are paid in full, the Community Development Manager said. Setliff said that in 2004, the City had to take code enforcement action against the property owner to have repairs made to the dwelling.

Setliff said she has included an ordinance to demolish in the Council members’ packets for their approval. Although this is not a public hearing, it was noted that there are some neighbors in the audience who would like to speak if the City Council would allow it.

Setliff added that staff did send out notices of today’s meeting to the property owner and the lien holders.

(Councilman Johnson had to leave the meeting and was excused at approximately 4:28 p.m.)

Pender Grogan of 906 Eastwood Street came forward. He noted that he and his wife own property next to 811 Watson Street and several properties on that street. He said it would be an asset to that community and the City if that property no longer exists. He said they had dealt with this over the years and it was hard to get a good renter with that property next door. Mrs. Connie Grogan said that Setliff had said everything she would have said.

Councilman Turner then made the motion, seconded by Councilman Henderson and unanimously approved by Council in a 6-0 vote, to approve the demolition of 811 Watson Street.

The Ordinance to Demolish as approved follows:

ORDINANCE

TO DEMOLISH 811 WATSON STREET, REIDSVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA
  BE IT THEREFORE RESOLVED:

  WHEREAS, on the 12th day of July, 2011 at 10:00 a.m., the Code Enforcement Inspector of Reidsville, North Carolina conducted a hearing on violations of Chapter 4, Article II, Housing Code, Reidsville Code of Ordinances, Section 4-26, pursuant to a duly served Notice of said hearing received by the owner of the property located at 811 Watson Street, Reidsville, North Carolina Tax Map No. 8904-10-46-5697.    The Complaint and Notice of Hearing was hand delivered to Dale Lee Durham on June 29, 2011, and the subject property was posted on June 29, 2011.  


WHEREAS, said owner appeared at said hearing and presented no evidence, and whereas a copy of the Order of the Code Enforcement Inspector was hand delivered and received by said owner on July 14, 2011.   The Order allowed said owner to demolish and remove the above structure on or before October 14, 2011 and whereas there has been no compliance with said Order in that said structure has not been demolished or removed, and remains dilapidated and unfit for human habitation, and constitutes a public health, safety, and fire hazard;

  
NOW THEREFORE, pursuant to the Reidsville Code of Ordinances, Section 4-29(c), the Code Enforcement Inspector of Reidsville, North Carolina is hereby ordered to cause the above structure located at 811 Watson Street, Reidsville, North Carolina, to be demolished and removed, in pending demolition and removal to be placard said structure as provided by 
N.C.G. S. 160A443 and Section 4-29 (b) of the Reidsville Code of Ordinances.


This is the 15th day of November, 2011.

/s/___________________________________________
James K. Festerman, Mayor, Reidsville, North Carolina
ATTESTED BY:

/s/______________________
Angela G. Stadler, City Clerk

APPROVAL OF BUDGET ORDINANCE AMENDMENT NO. 9, WHICH APPROPRIATES $8,000 IN FUNDS FOR DEMOLITIONS. 
In making the staff report, City Manager Pearce noted that with the Council’s approval to demolish 811 Watson Street, $8,000 in demolition monies are needed. He reminded Council that in recent years, demolitions have been a “pay as you go” business with the Council providing funding on an as needed basis. 
Councilman Turner made the motion, seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Balsley and unanimously approved by Council in a 6-0 vote, to approve the Budget Ordinance Amendment No. 9.

The Budget Ordinance Amendment as approved follows:

BUDGET ORDINANCE AMENDMENT NO. 9

     WHEREAS, the Mayor and City Council of the City of Reidsville adopted a budget ordinance on June 8, 2011 which established revenues and authorized expenditures for fiscal year 2011-2012; and

     WHEREAS, since the time of the adoption of said ordinance, it has become necessary to make certain changes in the City's budget to appropriate funds for demolitions;
     NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED, by the Mayor and City Council of the City of Reidsville that the budget ordinance as adopted on June 8, 2011 is hereby amended as follows;

Section 1.  That revenue account number 10-3991-0000, Appropriated Fund Balance, be increased by $8,000.00.
Section 2. That expense account number 10-4350-4400, Demolitions, be increased by $8,000.00.
This the 15th day of November, 2011.

                     /s/_____________________                                        

                         James K. Festerman    

                         Mayor

ATTEST:

/s/_____________________                                   

   Angela G. Stadler, CMC

   City Clerk

CONSIDERATION OF BOARD AND COMMISSION APPOINTMENTS:
City Manager Pearce distributed the ballots for the ABC Board appointment.
Mayor Festerman announced that he has appointed Vickie Washburn of 154 Meadow Road, Reidsville, a longtime New Bridge Bank employee, to the Reidsville Housing Authority.

PUBLIC COMMENTS
There were no public comments.
CITY MANAGER’S REPORT.
City Manager Pearce went through his written report. (A COPY OF THE CITY MANAGER’S REPORT IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)  In reference to Item No. 1 dealing with damages caused by a lightening strike on May 23, 2011, he noted that staff is still finding things that were damaged. He said the insurance company has agreed to pay $14,048.78 in damages to the City.
Referencing Item No. 2, he noted that he had put several memos behind Miscellaneous and Police Chief Hunt had already discussed the recent drug busts earlier in the meeting. Regarding traffic problems in the Cambridge development, Pearce said he had instructed the Police Department several months ago to follow-up on complaints received. He briefly discussed the statistics outlined in the memo. (A COPY OF THE MEMO IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) He said that although the data doesn’t show a lot of speeding, oftentimes having those devices on the side of the roadway will be a deterrent themselves as people slow down. He has asked Chief Hunt to continue to work with the Cambridge Watch Group. Pearce stated that at a recent conference in Phoenix, he had seen ideas for traffic solutions, including temporary traffic humps. The City Manager said he looked forward to working with the Police Chief on some of these alternatives. Mayor Festerman questioned how beneficial this study was because the average speed doesn’t really tell you much because so many people are slowing down, going into driveways, etc. Pearce said he talked to Chief Hunt about that, but the Police Department recently got a grant for another piece of equipment that will give us a more accurate reading of what is occurring out there. The Mayor said he wants to know how many people are speeding, not averages.
Noting Item No. 3, Pearce informed Council members that there will be a public comment meeting on the Rockingham County Trails Plan in the first-floor conference room of City Hall. Officials had asked to use City Hall as they hold meetings across the County.
Regarding Item No. 4, he also told Council members that the asbestos at 112 Arlington Street and 301 Jackson Street mentioned at last month’s meeting have been removed, and both will be demolished. He said he believes those are both down now since this memo was written. Also, Mr. Norton who attended the September meeting, has vacated 330 Irvin Street, which had been approved for demolition.

He concluded by telling them about upcoming events include the City Employee Christmas Party on December 8th at Zion Baptist Church. Doors open at 5:30 p.m. The event includes the naming of the “Employee of the Year” and Tom Wiggins will be the emcee for the event, Pearce said. The tree lighting in downtown will be held this Friday at 6 p.m. at Mural Park and will include a visit from Santa. A tree will also be lighted in the roundabout so this year’s event will be a little different. The Christmas Parade will be held on Saturday.
Pearce reminded Council members that the December 14th meeting will be an organizational meeting, and new Council members will be installed as well as the liaisons to the City’s Boards and Commissions decided.

Zdanski recommended for 911 Governance Board.

The City Manager noted that, after agenda packets went out, he received word that as part of the $7.8 million grant for the new 911 Center in the County, a Governance Board will need to be selected before December 23rd. Pearce explained that the seven-member board will include two Police Chiefs, which will be Reidsville Chief Edd Hunt and Eden Police Chief Reece Pyrtle; Sheriff Sam Page or his designee; a representative from the Fire Chiefs Council; a representative from EMS; a citizen representative from the County; and a citizen representative for the municipalities. Therefore, the County’s six municipalities will recommend an at-large member but only one will be selected, he said. A recommendation is needed before December 5th, Pearce added.

Councilman Turner made the motion, seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Tom Balsley, to nominate Joan Zdanski to serve as Reidsville’s nominee. Councilman Henderson recommended the nominations be closed. Zdanski was selected by acclamation.

ANNOUNCEMENT OF BOARD & COMMISSION APPOINTMENTS.
City Clerk Angela G. Stadler announced that James C. Setliff of 1103 Cypress Drive, Reidsville, was appointed unanimously for an additional term on the Reidsville ABC Board. (A COPY OF THE BALLOTS ARE HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)
COUNCIL MEMBERS’ REPORTS.
Mayor Festerman – The Mayor thanked everyone for their thoughts and prayers during this difficult time as he dealt with the recent loss of his brother. 
The Mayor, noting it was the last regular scheduled meeting that he would have to express his appreciation, thanked Councilman Henderson, Councilman Rucker and Councilwoman Zdanski for their service to the City and talked of what a pleasure it had been serving with them for the past 14 years while he had been on the board. While they have not always agreed on every item, the Mayor said it never became disagreeable, which is somewhat unusual in the political society of today. He said he truly, truly, truly thanked them for their service to the community. He knew of their concerns for the City, especially in terms of youth and senior citizen needs and their desire for adequate police and fire protection. He talked of how difficult it will be to replace them, they will be missed, even though a fine group of people have been elected who no doubt will do a good job. He wished them the very best.
Councilwoman Zdanski – The Councilwoman noted that the Appearance Commission met on October 27th. A draft of the Historic Preservation Commission minutes are in the Council packets, she noted, adding that a Certificate of Appropriateness was awarded.
Councilman Rucker – No report.

Mayor Pro Tem Balsley – The Mayor Pro Tem said he attended the Planning Board meeting, but everything had been discussed that had gone on there.

Councilman Turner – The Councilman said he wanted to bring something to the forefront. 

Naming of downtown alley as “Kelly’s Way.”

The Councilman said that the Reidsville Downtown Corporation board had made a motion a few weeks ago during its regular meeting that the new downtown alleyway be named “Kelly’s Way” in honor of retired City Manager Kelly Almond in recognition of his efforts to refurbish the downtown. 
Councilman Turner then made the motion, seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Balsley, to adopt the Reidsville Downtown Corporation’s recommendation to Council.

The Mayor asked Pearce about the status of the alleyway project. The City Manager said that outdoor designer Fred Meder is determined to get the work done by this Friday night’s tree lighting ceremony.

The motion then passed in a unanimous 6-0 vote.

Councilman Henderson – The Councilman said he attended the Human Relations Commission meeting, which he described as a “very fruitful” meeting. Noting that he led the effort to re-establish the HRC, he said he hoped that the City would keep that Commission in place. He also stated that his replacement was at that meeting.
He said he had been unable to attend the last Chamber of Commerce meeting, but he would try to make the last meeting. Councilman Henderson said that the trip to Phoenix was very good, but the new scheduling format was hard to understand. He called upon Chamber President Diane Sawyer to report on events, but she had already left the meeting.

Mayor Festerman informed Councilman Henderson that no board and commission liaison appointments have been made as of yet. He had just started handing out a list of board and commission appointments to see where people were interested in serving.
City Manager Pearce reminded those present that the December 14th meeting will be held at 6:30 p.m. He added that there is the possibility of some unfinished business the Council might need to attend to. The Mayor said some news is expected to come down that might require a special meeting.

Councilwoman Zdanski thanked her fellow Council members describing them as “family.” She thanked them for the recommendation to the 911 Governance Board, noting that 911 and first responders were dear to her heart. The Mayor encouraged Council members to contact County officials about their recommendation.
MOTION TO GO INTO CLOSED SESSION.

It was noted that a closed session under G.S. 143-318.11(a)(1) to review closed session minutes and vote to unseal those minutes as applicable was needed.

Councilman Henderson then made the motion, seconded by Councilwoman Zdanski and unanimously approved by Council in a 6-0 vote, to go into closed session.

MOTION TO ADJOURN.

Upon return to open session, Councilman Henderson made the motion, seconded by Councilman Turner and unanimously approved by Council in a 6-0 vote, to adjourn at approximately 5:50 p.m.





___________________________________________






James K. Festerman, Mayor

ATTEST:

__________________________________

 Angela G. Stadler, CMC, City Clerk 
PAGE  
8
November 15, 2011


